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Greater Knowledge Greater Service 

THE 2012 REGION VI MEETING  

HELD IN LIBERAL, KANSAS  

DESERVES A BIG APPLAUSE!  

Read about all the fun events 

inside this bulletin. 
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MAY MEMBERSHIP MEETING MINUTES 

May 9, 2012 

By Kris Russell, Acting Secretary 
 

 
President Thelma Dunn welcomed members and guests to the May Membership Meeting of 

the Desk and Derrick Club of Tulsa.  The President introduced those who were seated at the 
head table, including our guest speaker who would be more formally introduced later.  Guests 
for the May meeting included Dorothy Lenhart and Rachel Low, of Laredo, who were guests of 
Jessica Wren and Dorthie Parker, and Lee Ann Stockton of Sooner Pipe. 
 

Vicki Barnes gave the invocation.  Due to another group meeting at the Summit who share the 
buffet line and had started going through it, President Thelma Dunn began the business 
meeting to keep our meeting on schedule.    Parliamentarian Marilyn Trout advised that a 
quorum was present.  The business meeting was called to order at 11:45 a.m.  
 
VICE-PRESIDENT REPORT: 
Gaye Mars was unable to attend.  President Thelma Dunn gave the VP report.  A sympathy card 
was sent to Lorena Shingleton, and a thinking of you card was sent to Christy Hinton.  Three job 
opportunities during the month of April, 2012, were forwarded to the membership.  They were 
from Holly Frontier, Newfield and BRG Petroleum. 
 
SECRETARY’S REPORT:   
Club would like to have a volunteer to fill this position. 
 
FUNDRAISER COMMITTEE REPORT:  
President Thelma Dunn announced the kick off of the Hasty Bake Grill Fundraiser. Tickets are 
$5.00 each, and there will be prizes for the top two Members who sell the most tickets. 
 
PRESENTATION OF THE AIMEE AWARDS: 
President Thelma Dunn presented the AIMEE Award winners from the 2012 Region VI meeting 
in Liberal Kansas. 
   
3rd Place 2012 Best Industry Field Trip went to Susan Cook, who wrote an article on the club’s 
field trip to the Tulsa Geoscience Center. 
 
2nd Place 2012 Best Desk and Derrick Program, titled “Desk and Derrick through the Decades – 
a journey of love, friendship and personal growth” by Kay Williams and Marilyn Trout . 
 
1st Place 2012 Best Large Bulletin, Editor Linda Collie. 
  
All of Tulsa winners received certificates and a Matchbox vehicle.   
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MAY MEMBERSHIP MEETING MINUTES (continued) 
 
 
President Thelma Dunn announced that the buffet line was open.  She asked that 
our Speaker, others seated at the head table and guests start through the buffet 
line first. 
 
After lunch:  
 
TREASURER’S REPORT:   
Lorena Shingleton gave the balance of the clubs account, including the golf 
account.  The reports will be filed for review. 
 
PROGRAM 
Kris Russell introduced our speaker, Tim Blake with OneOK.  Mr. Blake gave an 
excellent presentation “Master Limited Partnerships”.  Kris Russell presented him 
with a calendar and a carved statute.  President Thelma Dunn told him that the 
club will be making a donation in his name to the Educational Trust Fund. 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
Cheryl Wootton requested that anyone interested in helping her with the essay 
contest to please contact her by the end of May. 
 
The winner of the gift card that was raffled was Kim Dent; and winners of the door 
prizes were Cheryl Wootton and Susan Cook. 
 
Meeting adjourned at 1:05 PM. 
 



5 

desk and derrick club of tulsa 

MAY 9, 2012 @ 11:30 am 

membership meeting  @ The Summit Club 

featuring 

guest speaker 

TIM BLAKE 

VICE PRESIDENT OF TAX  

ONEOK INC. AND ONEOK PARTNERS, L.P. Tulsa, OK 

“MASTER LIMITED PARTNERSHIPS” 

Due to technical difficulties and 
overfilled time schedules, this review 
will be seen in the July 2012 bulletin. 
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2012 REGION VI MEETING REPORT 
By Thelma E. Dunn 

 

I had the good fortune to attend the Region VI Meeting last month in Liberal, Kansas.  
It was a GREAT meeting, and I had a GREAT time.  It was truly the best Region VI 
Meeting that I have attended.  I think that a lot of it had to do with the warm, 
welcoming environment of the people in Liberal.  
 

The warmth began at the Mexican Restaurant where we had dinner on Thursday 
night.  The food was very good, and the atmosphere was charged with hospitality.  It 
was great seeing old friends reunite and new friendships start while breaking bread.  
After dinner, we headed back to the hotel where an auction was held to benefit the 
ADDC Educational Trust and the ADDC Foundation.  The auction was lively, 
entertaining and financially rewarding!!  Almost $1,200 was raised to donate to the 
ADDC Educational Trust and the ADDC Foundation. 
 

The next day, two field trips were offered.  One field trip was to the Conestoga 
Ethanol Plant and the other field trip was to Earth-Tech.  On the trip to Earth-Tech, 
we learned about the mudlogging process.  We had lunch in a restored soda fountain 
shop and shopped at some quaint gift and antique shops.  After the field trips, three 
seminars were held at the local college.  One seminar was on Web Design, another 
seminar was on Internal and External Corrosion and How to Prevent It, and the third 
seminar was on One-Call. 
 

Friday night  included a DELICIOUS barbecue dinner and an evening full of fun, fun, 
fun playing Family Feud.  I cannot remember the last time that I laughed so hard!!  
And believe it or not we learned from our game of Family Feud.  I am sure that NONE 
of us will forget that spiders really are “bugs”!! 
 

The business meeting began Saturday morning.  I enjoyed hearing the reports from 
the Presidents of the clubs throughout Region VI.   There was a whole lot of activity 
going on in our clubs throughout the year.  Our keynote speaker at lunch was Natalie 
Bright, who authored Oil People.  It is a book designed to educate young people 
about the oil and gas industry.  She said that she was appalled at the lack of 
knowledge of our young people about the oil and gas industry. 
 

That night we had dinner at the Salty Dog Restaurant, where the food was delicious.  
Excitement was in the air as we waited for the AIMEE Awards Ceremony to begin.  
There were many accolades for the winners of the awards.  The evening ended with 
everyone holding hands while singing May the Good Lord Bless and Keep You. 
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FUN AT REGION VI MEETING IN LIBERAL, KANSAS 
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How To Have a PERFECT Region VI Meeting 
Liberal, Kansas, Style 

by Thelma E. Dunn 
 
 

First of all you start with a group of 10, yes 10, dedicated, committed Members who 
eat, drink, and sleep Region VI Meeting for at least six straight weeks!!  It also helps 
to have a devoted Region VI Director Mark Loch and his “Executive Secretary” Susan 
Cook willing to lend a helping hand when needed. 
 
Then you set up your Thursday night dinner at the BEST Mexican restaurant in town.  
The atmosphere is casual and warm.  The margaritas are flowing, conversations 
among small groups of people are jovial, and old friendships are rekindled and new 
friendships kindled simultaneously.  You hear phrases like, “Oh my gosh, it’s been so 
long since I’ve seen you” followed by warm embraces as friends reunite!   
 
When you get back to the hotel, the real fun begins with an auction of items donated 
by members in attendance.  You need the talents of an amateur auctioneer by the 
name of Doretta Delay, who could sell ice to an Eskimo and keep them on a six-month 
waiting list—even though they don’t even need ice.  In the midst of bidding on an 
item, you’ll hear, “Oh Tammy, do you really want this item?” and the response of “No, 
I really don’t want it; I’m just running up your bid because I know how much you 
want it.”  Also, I will NEVER be able to look at another green bottle and not recall the 
gales of laughter from the auctioneer and the bidders trying to determine the purpose 
of the bottle based on its unique shape.  Really, you had to be there to fully appreciate 
this one!! 
 
No PERFECT Region VI Meeting would be complete without a field trip to Hooker, 
Oklahoma, on the Horney Toad Baseball Team’s bus with a driver named Hussey.  On 
that field trip, you learn the operations of a mud-logging company.  You find out how 
the owners are proud to be citizens of Hooker and are devoted to giving back to the 
community and bringing back the atmosphere of rural small town America.  You are 
taken back in time at the local Hooker Drug Store and Soda Fountain.  The 
atmosphere is so friendly as you share your meal with other D&D friends.  Some of 
the local towns people come into the store and greet you with a warm welcome and a 
“how do we join your group?”    
 
You set up another field trip to the Conestoga Ethanol Plant.  I did not attend this one 
because I went on the Earth-Tech field trip in Hooker; however, other D&D Members 
said that it was also excellent. 
 
Throw in some classes on Web Design, Internal and External Corrosion and How to 
Prevent It and One-Call (which is a legal requirement for anyone who is going to 
excavate anywhere) at the local college, and you are just about set…or are you? 
 
You have got to have some more fun, fun, fun at a Region VI Meeting.  How about for 
entertainment on Friday night, you hire local radio announcer, Joe DeNoyer, to emcee 
a game of Family Feud.  WOW; those gals from Tulsa sure knew their stuff, including 
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How To Have a PERFECT Region VI Meeting 
Liberal, Kansas Style (continued) 

 
the fact that spiders are indeed bugs!!  Susan Cook, Marilyn Trout and Thelma Dunn, 
along with the “little blonde lady” (Sharon Hiss, former Region VI Director), won two 
rounds in a row!!  That brought out some serious competition from the last team, who  
was out to get them.  But the gals from Tulsa persevered, and took FIRST place!!  
Throw in some good Kansas barbecue, and you have an unforgettable evening of fun 
and food.   
 
Saturday begins the business aspect of the Region VI Meeting.  The Presidents of the 
Clubs in Region VI give their reports telling other Members the events and highlights of 
the previous year.  After the Business Session, you have an EXCELLENT keynote 
speaker, who exudes a true passion for getting the truth out to the public about our 
industry.  Natalie Bright, author of Oil People, is a true Ambassador of the Oil and Gas 
Industry.  She is so intent on educating young people across the United States on the 
oil and gas industry and how it impacts their lives on a daily basis. 
 
After lunch, an Open Forum is held to discuss proposed ADDC Amendments, including 
voting procedure changes, combining Public Relations and Education Committees into a 
Promotions Education Committee and consideration of using Facebook as a social 
media.  
 
And then you have some free time before you get all gussied up to go to the AIMEE 
Award Banquet and closing ceremony held at the Salty Dog Restaurant.  The food was 
delicious!! Camaraderie was rampant at every table and excitement was in the air while 
waiting for the culmination of the Region VI Meeting with the announcement of the 
winners of the AIMEE Awards.  And no Region VI Meeting would ever be complete 
without everyone joining hands and singing May the Good Lord Bless and Keep You to 
conclude the event. 
 
Truly, a PERFECT, PERFECT Region VI Meeting.  Thank you, Co-General Arrangements 
Chairmen Kay McKinley and Janet Brannan, the rest of the “Terrific Ten” of Liberal, 
Region VI Director Mark Loch and Susan Cook!!   
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Financial Energy Trading & 

Cushing Hub Discussion 
Presented by Tom Seng – Superior Pipeline Company, LLC 

Authored by Thelma E. Dunn 
 

I have a “disclaimer” right up front—I know absolutely NOTHING about the 
New York Stock Exchange other than you are supposed to “Buy Low; Sell 
High”.  I have watched scenes of the New York Stock Exchange on the news 
(occasionally), and it’s a VERY loud and noisy place to work—lots of yelling 
and screaming.  Oh, one more thing, at the beginning of this year after WPX 
Energy split from Williams Companies, our President Ralph Hill rang the 
opening bell!  OK—that’s it! 
 
I had never even heard of the New York Mercantile Exchange, NYMEX, until 
Mr. Seng gave his presentation.  However, I will attempt to give you all 
some useful and hopefully accurate information about NYMEX, which 
consists of Energy Commodity Futures Contracts.  (Thank goodness, I have 
a copy of his presentation!!  Otherwise I would have to do another 
disclaimer about the accuracy of this information.) 

 
A futures contract is “…a legally binding obligation for the holder of the 
contract to buy or sell a particular commodity at a specific price and location 
at a specific date in the future” as defined by NYMEX.  There are four (4) 
components of a futures contract:  Commodity; price; location; and date.  
Trades between counterparties are conducted under the International Swaps 
and Derivatives Association (ISDA) “2002 Master Agreement”. 
 
There are two functions of a NYMEX Energy Contract.  One function is “price 
discovery”, which establishes a price for Crude oil, natural gas, heating oil, 
and unleaded gasoline for any future point in time.  The second function is 
“hedging”  Hedging uses futures contract and related products to reduce 
price and/or physical risk. 
 
As with any other profession or activity, there are certain terms with 
particular meaning regarding futures contracts.  “Ask” is a motion to sell at 
a specified price; the same as offer.  “Bid is a motion to buy at a specified 
price”; the opposite of offer.  I am sure that we have all heard the terms 
Bull and Bear in reference to the market place.  A “Bull” investor is one who 
anticipates an increase in price or volatility, while a “Bear” is an investor 
who anticipates a decline in price or volatility.  I have always had a hard 
time distinguishing between the two because I consider both animals to be 
“strong” and neither animal would ever run from a fight; so, I need to  
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come up with something to help me remember which is which.  Does anyone 
have a suggestion? 
 

The NYMEX Trading Pit is made up of a variety of people holding different jobs, 
as in any company or organization.  There are floor brokers, locals (large, 
small, spreaders), ring reporters, ring chairman, floor committee members, 
NYMEX Compliance and CFTC compliance “officers” and the NYMEX staff.  No 
wonder it’s so crowded on the floor—look at all of the people occupying that 
small space. 
 
There are many Crude Oil (“CL”) contract specifications.  One of the most 
noted contracts initiated by NYMEX in 1983 is the “West Texas Intermediate” 
(WTI) which is a low-sulphur or sweet crude.  OK, for this next fact, get out 
your Abbreviators because a unit is 1,000 BBL per contract (42,000 gallons).  
The price quotes are in U.S. dollars and cents per BBL.  The minimum price 
fluctuation is $0.01 ($10.00/ BBL).  The delivery point is F.O.B. (“free onboard” 
or “delivered”).  The seller’s facilities can be at Oklahoma’s very own Cushing 
or any pipeline or storage facility with access to Cushing Storage, TEPPCO or 
Equilon pipelines. 
 
There are other contract specifications such as deliveries are to be made 
uniformly across the month, and the trading hours or “Open Outcry/Pit” are 
9:00 a.m. to 2:30 p.m. (EST).  The CME or Globex hours are Sunday through 
Friday from 6:00 p.m. to 5:45 p.m. (EST).  The contract specification is 9 
consecutive years of trading months; however, “strips” are available for terms 
of 2 to 30 consecutive months.  The last trading day is three (3) business days 
prior to the 25th of the month.  If the event that the 25th is a non-trading day 
(holiday, Saturday or Sunday), settlement will occur three (3) business days 
prior to the business day prior to the business day ahead of the 25th.  The 
margin requirement for a crude oil contract is $5,100. 
 
There is another contract specification for Heating Oil (HO), also known as 
“Number 2 Fuel Oil”.  A unit consists of 42,000 gallons, and price quotes are in 
US dollars and center per BBL.  The minimum price fluctuation is 
$0.0001/gallon.  The delivery point is F.O.B. (“free onboard” or “delivered”) at 
the petroleum product terminals in New York Harbor.  Deliveries are to be 
made uniformly across the month.  The last trading day is the last day of the 
month preceding the month of production. 
 
Mr. Seng also gave us information about Cushing – NYMEX Crude Oil Hub.  
Cushing is known as the “Pipeline Crossroads of the World”, and it is located a 
short distance from Tulsa.   
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Cushing’s Crude Oil Hub is a crude storage tank farm.  It is the world’s largest 
crude storage facility!!  TEPPCO, Equilon and TransCanada all have crude oil 
pipeline running into the Hub.  It has a 46 million barrel storage capacity, of 
which 16% is US.  It receives Gulf Coast and Midwest crude, which is stored or 
transported to Midwest oil refineries.  The key players are Enbridge, BP, 
Semgroup, Conoco-Phillips, Sunoco, Plains All-American and TEPPCO.  
  
There are several issues surrounding the Cushing Crude Oil Hub.  It has had 
historically high inventory levels.  There is no incremental storage capacity at 
the present time.  Domestic production is increasing due to the shale plays—
Bakken Shale, ND and Mississippian Lime in Oklahoma.  Canadian imports are 
increasing (the original Keystone Pipeline), and there are no takeaway capacity 
to the Gulf Coast.  As a result, Gulf Coast refiners pay more for crude imports.   
 
The good news is that there are several solutions being considered.  The 
Seaway Pipeline reversal is one solution.  Enbridge and Enterprise own the 
Seaway Pipeline 50/50.  It is an existing 500-mile crude oil line from Freeport, 
TX to Cushing, OK.  A reverse flow is being considered in the late second 
quarter of 2012 at 150K BBL’s a day.  In 2013, the flow should increase to 
400K BBL’s a day in the southbound. 
 
The Keystone XL project is TransCanada's proposed two-phase crude oil 
pipeline.  It would transport tar sands crude from Canada’s Alberta province to 
Texas.  It will be done in two phases.  Phase I will be from Albert to Cushing 
(1,180 miles) and Phase II will be from Cushing to Nederland, Texas, an 
additional 435 miles.   
 
For these solutions to be considered, there are legal issues.  The good news is 
that there are not any legal issues concerning the Seaway Pipeline because 
there are existing pipelines which will reverse pump stations.  There are legal 
issues surrounding the Keystone XL because a Presidential Permit will be 
required for Phase I because of international border crossing.  The first 
application was delayed by the US State Department over the proposed 
Sandhills, NE route.  Keystone is investigating alternate route(s) and will refile.  
TransCanada will proceed with the southern section of Phase II.   
 
There is a new project being proposed for ONEOK Bakken to Cushing crude oil 
pipeline.  It will cost between $1.5 - $1.8 billion, and will be 1,300 miles long.  
It will run from Bakken Shale to the Cushing Hub.  It is projected that the 
pipeline will be in service sometime in 2015. 
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desk and derrick club of tulsa 

APRIL 11, 2012, @ 11:30 am 

membership meeting featuring 

guest speaker 

TOM SENG 

Manager – Product Marketing,  

Superior Pipeline Company, LLC, Tulsa, OK 
 

“FINANCIAL ENERGY TRADING” 

AND 

“CUSHING HUB DISCUSSION” 
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All submissions to The Oil Drop can and shall be edited as necessary.  
Viewpoints expressed by submitters are those of the writer and not necessarily 
of The Desk and Derrick Club of Tulsa or the Association of Desk and Derrick 
Clubs (ADDC).  Email:  angela.butler@wpxenergy.com with questions. 

06/02   Jean Hunter 
06/08   Sarah “Joyce” Kunkel 
06/09   Julia McCormick  

20 

   06/23    Kay Meyerhoff 
   06/27    Breanne Oakley 
   06/28    Mary Penterman 
   06/29    Cheri Andrews  

MEMBERSHIP  
MEETING 
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Editor’s Letter: 
 
 
Dear Members, 
 
Summertime!  Summer break!...Break?!!!  Wait a minute, things are more 
hectic than ever!  The year is almost half over and we’ve barely gotten 
used to writing 2012 instead of 2011.  Slow down and take your last few 
breaths of double digit air (until next October?!). 
 
I hope you all find time to relax and enjoy your Summer.  Take lots of 
pictures on your vacations and send them to me to put in the bulletin. 
 
Some lucky person will be grilling on a new Hasty-Bake Grill soon! 
 
I wish you all a fun, cool, and safe Summer. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Angela Butler 
 


